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JACKSONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

TRUE COMMISSION

LEGISLATIVE TRACKING COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
July 25, 2014
12:00 p.m.

City Council Conference Room B
Suite 425, City Hall

117 W. Duval Street

Attendance: Committee Members Greg Radlinski (Chair), Patti Anania, Keith Johnson, Ted Wendler
Also: Jeff Clements, City Council Research; former commissioner Joe Andrews
The meeting was called to order at 12:01 p.m. by Chairman Radlinski and the members introduced themselves for the record. He stated that events have overtaken the committee’s previous consideration of 2014-425 (economic development incentive to Kraft Foods).
The committee discussed the status of the Police and Fire Pension Fund (PFPF) reform negotiations. Mr. Radlinski said that the City’s Retired Employee Association had met recently with PFPF administrator John Keane who stated that the PFPF Board is generally in agreement with the parameters of the deal as it currently stands, but expects that some further negotiation will be needed. Mr. Keane said that the board is adamant that it will not agree to a reduction of the 3% guaranteed cost-of-living-adjustment (COLA) and will not agree to the contribution of the fund’s Chapter 175/185 funds until the City has a firm source for its increased employer contribution to pay down the UAAL. Commissioner Wendler said that the City’s pension problems are much larger than the PFPF, including the General Employees Pension Plan and the Correctional Officers Pension Plan. The employer contribution will soon be over $200 million a year and that’s just unsustainable. The JEA recently told a City Council committee that its electric sales are flat or declining due to increased energy efficiency so the authority won’t be able to contribute an additional $40 million per year. The 7% assumed annual rate of return on investments in unachievable over time, and the returns in good years cannot make up for the deficits caused by poor returns in bad years. Approximately 75% of the unfunded accrued pension liability is attributable to retirees and current employees who have vested their pensions, so changes made in the benefits of only non-vested employees and new hires will be insufficient to address the unfunded liability problem. Mr. Wendler reiterated his contention that the 30 year agreement between the City and the PFPF is an illegal collective bargaining violating the state law prohibiting agreements exceeding 3 years. 
2014-426 (authorizing the CEO of the Downtown Investment Authority to execute a development agreement with the Jacksonville Historic Naval Ship Association, Inc. for relocation of the retired Navy frigate USS Charles F. Adams to Jacksonville has a historic ship museum): committee members expressed a variety of concerns about whether the ship museum would have any financial impact on the City, the status of fund-raising for the project, and on plans, public or private, for redevelopment of the Jacksonville Shipyards property. 
Motion: the committee recommends that the TRUE Commission oppose passage of 2014-426 – approved 3-1 (Anania opposed).
2014-433 (appropriating $709,841 from Countywide Intersection Improvement and Bridge Rehabilitation and Gate Parkway/Blue Cross Blue Shield Intersection project account into three bridge improvement project accounts – Wells Road, Magnolia Street, San Pablo bridge – and a Gate Parkway/Blue Cross Blue Shield project account): the committee had questions about the location of the Wells Road bridge and about whether the funds being shifted to the bridge projects were excess funds from completed projects or were a re-prioritization of funds away from some project(s) to others that have become a higher priority. Staff will make inquiries.
2014-434 (appropriating $1 million for a management contract and physical improvements to Hemming Plaza): commissioners expressed varying opinions about the wisdom of making physical and operational improvements to Hemming Plaza and about how to deal with the problem of the homeless and panhandlers in the plaza.

Motion: the committee recommends that the TRUE Commission oppose passage of 2014-434 – approved 4-0.
2014-435 (appropriating $75,000 from General Fund-Fund Balance to match a $75,000 grant from the PGA Tour to provide golf equipment to First Tee of Jacksonville): the committee members discussed the purpose of the appropriation and whether it is an appropriate use of public funds.

Motion: the committee recommends that the TRUE Commission oppose passage of 2014-435 – approved 3-1 (Radlinski opposed).

2014-438 (amending Ordinance Code Chapter 122 – Public Property – to provide a 50% discount on parking rates for City employees using City parking garages): the committee discussed the rationale behind offering the discount and questioned how much revenue the City would be forgoing with the discounted rate.
Motion: the committee recommends that the TRUE Commission support passage of 2014-438 – approved 4-0.
2014-437 (authorizing a parking rights agreement with the Jessie Ball DuPont Foundation for 200 rent-free parking spaces in the Yates Building garage for 5 years): the committee posed numerous questions about the Yates Garage capacity, current occupancy rate, the amount of revenue potentially being forgone, and whether the garage currently breaks even or loses money.
Motion: the committee recommends approval of 2014-437 after amendment to provide that the DuPont Foundation be given a 50% discount from the current parking rate to match the City employee rate in 2014-438 – approved 4-0.

2014-476 (approval of agreement for the City to lease 45,424 square feet of warehouse and office space at 1251 W. Church Street from Load King Manufacturing Co. for use by the Sheriff’s Office): the committee had questions about whether this facility would represent more, the same, or less space as the JSO is currently utilizing in other buildings around the city, whether this arrangement would cost more or less than current leases, and whether $4.65 p.s.f. is a fair market rate for the building at that location. Staff was directed to make inquiries.

The committee noted that all of the budget-related bills (TRIM notice, millage levies, budget adoption, CIP adoption, IT plan adoption) are pending and will be studied in great detail by the Finance Committee during the course of August and September. 

2014-462 (adopting a “rolled back” millage rate and tentative millage rate for FY14-15)

Motion: the committee recommends that the City Council adopt 2014-462 as introduced with a millage cap of 11.4419 (the current year’s millage rate) – approved 3-1 (Radlinski opposed).

2014-519 (amending City Charter Article 1 – Government and Ethics – to create an Office of Inspector General): the committee asked commission Chairwoman Patti Anania to have City Ethics Officer Carla Miller and former Palm Beach County Inspector General Sheryl Stecker invited to the commission meeting next week to discuss this legislation. Staff will extend the invitation.

2014-468 (increasing the Banking Fund borrowing cap to accommodate capital improvement spending proposed in the FY14-15 budget and CIP): Joe Andrews expressed concern with the continued growth in the Banking Fund borrowing cap and with the City’s continued use of borrowing instead of pay-as-you-go allocations from current revenues to pay for projects labeled as “capital expenditures” that really should be classified as routine operations and maintenance (i.e. road resurfacing, purchase of fleet vehicles).

2014-478 (appropriating $106,933 from completed CIP projects to complete renovations to Fire Station #2): Mr. Andrews questioned whether this bill directing the use of excess funds from competed CIP projects to another project is circumventing the normal administrative procedure for closing out projects and reallocating excess funds. He also questioned the definition of roof and wiring repairs as “capital improvements”, contending that such items are routine maintenance and not capital improvements.
Motion: the committee recommends that the TRUE Commission oppose passage of 2014-478 on the grounds that the described uses of the funds do not represent true capital improvement projects but rather routine maintenance and repairs – approved 4-0.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 1:59 p.m.

Jeff Clements, Chief

Council Research Division

Posted 7.25.14   5:00 p.m.
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